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Memorandum 

To: City of Franklin Economic Development Commission 

From: Rhoni Oliver, Community Development Specialist 

Date: March 2, 2017 

Re: Case C 2017-39: Tube Forming Systems, Inc. d/b/a Overton Industries 

 

Summary: 

1. On October 15th, 2012, the Franklin Common Council passed Resolution No. 2012-17, approving 

a 5-year tax abatement on $321,456 of personal property for new equipment at 2155 McClain 

Drive. 

2. Actual and estimated benefits, as projected for 2016: 

 Estimated on SB-1 Actual in 2016  Difference 

Employees Retained 37 42 5 

Salaries $1,615,649 $2,021,789 $406,140 

New Employees 2 3 1 

Salaries $95,680 $142,708 $47,028 

Total Employees 39 45 6 

Total Salaries $1,711,329 $2,164,497 $453,168 

Average Hourly Salaries $21.10 $23.12 $2.03 

Personal Property Improvements $321,456 $321,456 $0 

 

3. In 2012 there were 41 total employees and the average hourly salary was $23.93.  In 2013 the 

company met the estimated average hourly wage indicated on their SB-1 Form but was one 

employee lower than estimated on their SB-1 Form. Steve Overton explained in his cover letter 

the difficulty they had finding and retaining skilled employees.  In 2014 the company met the 

number of employees and salaries estimated on their SB-1.  In 2015 the company exceeded the 

total number of employees by 3 and the average hourly salary is $4.48 per hour higher than 

originally estimated.  In 2016 the average hourly salary is higher than the original SB-1 estimate, 

but it is lower than 2015. 

4. The company has met their estimate provided on their SB-1 Form for personal property. 

5. The personal property tax abatement for Overton is scheduled to expire in tax year 2017 

payable 2018.  The final compliance review will take place in 2018. 

Staff Recommendation: Approval 
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